

Eighth meeting of the Steering Committee of 2021  
Wednesday, 4<sup>th</sup> August 2021 at 16h00 (Paris time)

## **Minutes of the Meeting of the Steering Committee held on August 4th 2021**

*(La version française suit / French version follows)*

Present:

Mr. Jorge Gustavo Caicedo – La Enciclopedia del Patrimonio Cultural Inmaterial (Mexico)

**President** (Latin America and the Caribbean)

Ms. Reme Sakr – Syria Trust for Development (Syria) - **Vice-president** (Arab States)

Mr. Laurier Turgeon - L'Association canadienne d'ethnologie et de folklore (Canada) – **Secretary**  
(Western Europe and North America)

Mr. Robert Baron – International Society for Ethnology and Folklore (SIEF)- **Treasurer**  
(International NGO)

Mr. Kaloyan Nikolov – European Association of Folklore Festivals (Bulgaria) (Eastern Europe)

Ms. Janet Blake – Persian Garden Institute for Living Heritage - (Islamic Republic of Iran) (Asia and the Pacific)

Excused :

Mr. Berte Sekou – Mali Cultural Heritage Agency (Mali) (Africa)

### **Agenda**

1. Welcome, opening of the meeting
2. Approval of the Agenda
3. Approval of the draft minutes of the meeting of 7<sup>th</sup> July 2021
4. Letter of Intention
5. ICH NGO Forum Report
6. Call for the composition of the Electoral Board
7. Newsletter
8. Update on Bank Account
9. Other Business
  - a) *In Memoriam* for Albert van der Zeijden
  - b) Relationship between the Steering Committee and the Working Groups
  - c) Follow up on the ICOMOS ICH Charter
  - d) Meeting regarding listing mechanisms (8-9 July)
  - e) Program for the meeting in December
  - f) Article 21 of the By-Laws
10. Date of the next meeting
11. Closing of the meeting

## **Minutes**

### **1. Welcome, opening of the meeting**

Jorge Gustavo Caicedo welcomes the members to the meeting and presents the agenda. Berte Sekou has written an email to inform us that he will not be able to join the meeting due to storms and an unstable internet connection.

### **2. Approval of the Agenda**

The agenda is approved unanimously.

### **3. Approval of the draft minutes of the meeting of the 7<sup>th</sup> of July 2021**

The minutes of the June 7<sup>th</sup> of July meeting are approved without any changes.

### **4. Letter of Intention**

The Letter of Intention for the survey on the expertise of accredited NGOs was completed and submitted on Thursday July 30<sup>th</sup>. A response should be forthcoming by the middle of August. Jorge Gustavo Caicedo thanks Janet Blake, Robert Baron and Laurier Turgeon for working on that project.

### **5. ICH NGO Forum Report**

Jorge Gustavo Caicedo informs the members of the Steering Committee that Secretariat would like to have a copy of the ICH NGO Forum annual report by the 20<sup>th</sup> of September. He suggests to open a msword document for the report and to put it in our Google Docs file so that all of the members of the Steering Committee can contribute collectively. The report should include a presentation of the primary activities of the Forum in 2021 as well as the objectives for the future developments of the Forum.

### **6. Call for the composition of the Electoral Board**

Jorge Gustavo Caicedo has prepared a draft of the call for the composition of the Electoral Board. The call will be translated and posted on the Forum website in the next few days. A copy will also be sent to all of the NGOs by email.

### **7. Newsletter**

Jorge Gustavo Caicedo has informed the members of the Steering Committee that he is working on the newsletter. It should be posted on the Forum website shortly.

## 7. Update on Bank Account

Laurier Turgeon informs the members of the Steering Committee that the *Société Générale* has sent a form regarding fiscal residency to be completed and signed by the President of the Steering Committee. The form has been filled and sent back to the bank to make sure it has been completed correctly. As soon as the bank gets back to us, the form will be signed by the President and returned to the bank.

## 8. Other Business

### a) *In Memoriam* for Albert van der Zeijden

The members of the Steering Committee have collectively drafted a notice to inform members of the Forum of the sudden passing away of Albert van der Zeijden as well as to express their deepest sympathies to members of the family and to friends. The notice has been posted on the Forum website. A more elaborate *in memoriam* will be posted on the website in the following weeks.

### b) Relationship between the Steering Committee and the Working Groups

There is discussion on how the Steering Committee could collaborate more closely with the working groups and assist them in becoming better organized and more efficient. Working groups have been created spontaneously and their governance has been pretty well left up to them. Some working groups are very active and well structured, others moderately active and structured and some are not active at all. In order to improve the effectiveness of the working groups, it is important that they be guided by good governance practices (a governance structure, a clear definition of their mandate, an indication of the duration of their mandate, and rules and regulations on the terms of office of the members). It also appears important that working groups be created strategically on the recommendation of the Steering Committee to respond to strategic and pressing needs. A note will be sent to the working groups and a meeting organized at the next Intergovernmental Committee Meeting to discuss these issues directly with them.

### c) Follow up on ICOMOS ICH Charter

Laurier Turgeon presents the additions made to the ICOMOS ICH Charter, based on the revisions proposed by Janet Blake, Robert Baron and himself. After some discussion, it is agreed that the major point is to specify that the Charter is aimed at ICH on World Heritage sites only and not ICH generally. Otherwise, it could create confusion among stakeholders due to overlap with the 2003 Convention for the Safeguarding of Intangible Cultural Heritage. It is also noted that the ICOMOS ICH Charter has drawn substantially from the 2008 Québec Declaration on the Protection of the Spirit of Place. He will draft a letter of presentation of the suggested additions to the ICH Charter and will send it to the members of the Steering Committee for approval, before forwarding it to the ICOMOS ICH Committee.

### d) Meeting regarding listing mechanisms (8-9 July)

The members of the Steering Committee participated actively in the meeting regarding the listing mechanisms. One of the significant ideas put forward is the creation of an arms-length on-line platform of inscribed elements to facilitate monitoring, participation and continuous reporting. Another important issue discussed was the mechanism of the removal of an element from one list to put it on another list, for example from the Urgent Safeguarding List to the Representative List. The mechanics of transfer from one list to another remain rather theoretical in the Operational Directives and have only recently been tested in practice. More thought will be given to this particular question in the September meeting. The members congratulate Janet Blake for the very fine statement from the NGO Forum that she drafted and presented at the meeting.

e) Program for the meeting in December

Jorge Gustavo Caicedo invites members to begin thinking about the program of the Forum at the next IGC meeting in December. Several themes have been suggested for the symposium: ICH and the environment, the listing mechanisms, the mapping of the expertise of the NGOs, and periodic reporting. A theme will be decided upon at the September meeting and a call sent to all NGOs.

f) Article 21 of the By-laws

The Ad Hoc Working Group on article 21 of the By-Laws has written to the Steering Committee to offer to run a survey with a questionnaire to all NGOs on the issue. The members of the Steering Committee are reluctant to accept the proposal for three reasons: 1) a survey would go far beyond the initial mandate of the Ad Hoc Working Group which was to draw up the pros and cons of article 21 so that members of the NGO Forum could vote on it at the next IGC meeting in December; 2) the Working Group is already made up of representatives from all electoral regions so that the points of view of all regions can be voiced; 3) the survey could interfere with the two other surveys that are being carried out, one by the Secretariat on the role of accredited NGOs, the other which will soon be underway on the mapping of the expertise of the accredited NGOs. The Steering Committee would like to ask the Ad Hoc Working Group to prepare 2 or 3 alternate drafts of Article 21, based on some of the ideas in the document presented that reflect different positions. The members of the Ad Hoc Working Group could also provide a brief commentary (explanation) for each one.

## **9. Date of the next meeting**

The next meeting will be held on Wednesday September 8<sup>th</sup>.

## **10. Closing of the meeting**

The meeting is brought to a close at 18h15 Paris time.

Laurier Turgeon

Secretary

---

## Ordre du jour

Présents:

- M. Jorge Gustavo Caicedo – La Enciclopedia del Patrimonio Cultural Inmaterial (Mexico) **Président** (Amérique latine et Caraïbe)  
Mme Reme Sakr – Syria Trust for Development (Syria) - **Vice-présidente** (États arabes)  
M. Laurier Turgeon - L'Association canadienne d'ethnologie et de folklore (Canada) – **Secrétaire** (Europe de l'Ouest et Amérique du Nord)  
M. Robert Baron – Société internationale d'ethnologie et de folklore (SIEF)- **Trésorier** (ONG international)  
M. Kaloyan Nikolov – European Association of Folklore Festivals (Bulgaria) (Europe de l'Est)  
Mme Janet Blake – Persian Garden Institute for Living Heritage - (République Islamique d'Iran) (Asie -- Pacifique)

Excusé :

Mr. Berte Sekou – Agence du patrimoine culturel du Mali (Mali) (Afrique)

- 1) Mot de bienvenue et ouverture de la réunion
- 2) Approbation de l'ordre du jour
- 3) Approbation du procès-verbal de la réunion du 7 juillet 2021
- 4) Lettre d'intention
- 5) Rapport du Forum des ONG du PCI
- 6) Appel pour la composition du Conseil électoral
- 7) Bulletin d'information
- 8) Suivi sur le compte bancaire
- 9) Varia
  - a) *In memoriam* pour Albert van der Zeijden
  - b) Relations entre le Comité de pilotage et les groupes de travail
  - c) Suivi de la charte du PCI d'ICOMOS
  - d) Réunion au sujet des mécanismes de listage (8-9 juillet)
  - e) Programme de la réunion de décembre
  - f) Article 21 des statuts
- 10) Date de la prochaine réunion
- 11) Levée de la séance

## Procès-verbal

- 1) Mot de bienvenue et ouverture de la réunion**

Le Président, Jorge Gustavo Caicedo, ouvre la réunion et présente l'ordre du jour. Berte Sekou a demandé d'être excusé en raison de tempête dans son pays qui rend son accès à une connexion internet difficile.

## **2) Approbation de l'ordre du jour**

L'ordre du jour est approuvé à l'unanimité.

## **3) Approbation du procès-verbal de la réunion du 7 juillet 2021**

Le procès-verbal de la réunion du 7 juillet est approuvé sans modifications à l'unanimité.

## **4) Lettre d'Intention**

La lettre d'intention pour l'enquête sur l'expertise des ONG accréditées a été complétée et remise le jeudi 30 juillet. Une réponse devrait arriver d'ici, la mi-août. Jorge Gustavo Caicedo remercie Janet Blake, Robert Baron et Laurier Turgeon d'avoir travaillé sur ce projet.

## **5) Rapport du Forum des ONG du PCI**

Jorge Gustavo Caicedo informe les membres du Comité de pilotage que le Secrétariat aimerait avoir une copie du rapport annuel du Forum des ONG du PCI d'ici le 20 septembre. Il propose d'ouvrir un document msword pour le rapport et de le mettre dans notre fichier Google Docs afin que tous les membres du Comité de pilotage puissent y contribuer collectivement. Le rapport devrait inclure une présentation des principales activités du Forum en 2021 ainsi que les objectifs pour ses développements futurs.

## **6. Appel à la composition du Conseil électoral**

Jorge Gustavo Caicedo a préparé un projet d'appel pour la composition du Conseil électoral. L'appel sera traduit et affiché sur le site Web du Forum dans les prochains jours. Une copie sera également envoyée à toutes les ONG par courrier électronique.

## **7. Bulletin d'information**

Jorge Gustavo Caicedo a informé les membres du comité directeur qu'il travaille sur le bulletin d'information. Celui-ci devrait être mis en ligne prochainement sur le site Web du Forum.

## **8. Suivi sur le compte bancaire**

Laurier Turgeon informe les membres du Comité de pilotage que la Société Générale a envoyé un formulaire d'auto-identification de résidence fiscale à compléter et signer par le Président du Comité

de pilotage. Le formulaire a été complété et renvoyé à la banque pour s'assurer qu'il a été rempli correctement. Dès que la banque répondra, le formulaire sera signé par le Président et retourné à la banque.

## 9) Varia

### a) *In Memoriam* pour Albert van der Zeijden

Les membres du Comité directeur ont rédigé collectivement un avis pour informer les membres du Forum du décès soudain d'Albert van der Zeijden ainsi que pour exprimer leurs plus sincères condoléances aux membres de la famille et aux amis. L'avis a été publié sur le site Web du Forum. Un *in memoriam* plus élaboré sera affiché sur le site Web au cours des prochaines semaines.

### b) Relations entre le Comité de pilotage et les Groupes de travail

Il y a une discussion sur la façon dont le Comité de pilotage pourrait collaborer plus étroitement avec les groupes de travail et les aider à devenir mieux organisés et plus efficaces. Des groupes de travail se sont créés spontanément et les modalités de leur gouvernance a été assez largement laissée à leur discrétion. Certains groupes de travail sont très actifs et bien structurés, d'autres modérément actifs et structurés et certains ne sont pas actifs du tout. Afin d'améliorer l'efficacité des groupes de travail, il est important qu'ils soient guidés par de bonnes pratiques de gouvernance (une structure de gouvernance, une définition claire de leur mandat, des indications sur la durée de leur mandat, et des règles et règlements sur les mandats des membres de leurs bureaux de direction). Il apparaît également important que des groupes de travail soient créés sur recommandation du Comité de pilotage pour répondre à des besoins stratégiques et urgents. Une note sera envoyée aux groupes de travail et une réunion sera organisée lors de la prochaine réunion du Comité intergouvernemental en décembre pour discuter de ces questions directement avec eux.

### c) Suivi de la Charte du PCI d'ICOMOS

Laurier Turgeon présente les ajouts à la Charte du PCI d'ICOMOS proposés par Janet Blake, Robert Baron et lui-même. Après discussion, il est convenu que le point majeur est de préciser que la charte vise le PCI sur les sites du patrimoine mondial uniquement et non le PCI en général. Sinon, cela pourrait créer une confusion entre les parties prenantes en raison de chevauchements avec la Convention de 2003 pour la sauvegarde du patrimoine culturel immatériel. Il est noté que la Charte du PCI d'ICOMOS s'inspire assez largement de la Déclaration de Québec de 2008 sur la protection de l'esprit du lieu. Il rédigera une lettre de présentation des ajouts suggérés à la Charte du PCI et l'enverra aux membres pour approbation, avant de la faire suivre au Comité du PCI d'ICOMOS.

### d) Réunion sur les mécanismes d'inscription (8-9 juillet)

Les membres du Comité de pilotage ont participé activement à la réunion concernant les mécanismes d'inscription sur les listes du PCI. L'une des idées importantes avancées est la création d'une plateforme en ligne indépendante d'éléments inscrits pour faciliter le suivi, la participation et la continuité dans l'établissement de rapports. Une autre question importante discutée était le mécanisme de suppression d'un élément d'une liste pour le placer sur une autre liste, par exemple de la Liste de sauvegarde urgente à la Liste représentative. Les mécanismes de transfert d'une liste à l'autre restent assez théoriques dans les Directives opérationnelles et n'ont été expérimentés que récemment dans la



pratique. Une réflexion plus approfondie sera consacrée à cette question particulière lors de la réunion de septembre. Les membres félicitent Janet Blake pour la très belle déclaration du Forum des ONG qu'elle a rédigée et présentée lors de la réunion.

e) Programme de la réunion de décembre

Jorge Gustavo Caicedo invite les membres à commencer à réfléchir au programme du Forum lors de la prochaine réunion de la CIG en décembre. Plusieurs thèmes ont été proposés pour le colloque : le PCI et l'environnement, les mécanismes de listage, la cartographie de l'expertise des ONG et les rapports périodiques. Un thème sera décidé lors de la réunion de septembre et un appel sera envoyé à toutes les ONG.

f) Article 21 des statuts

Le groupe de travail ad hoc sur l'article 21 des statuts a écrit au Comité de pilotage pour proposer un questionnaire sur la question destiné à toutes les ONG sur la question. Les membres du Comité de pilotage hésitent à accepter la proposition pour trois raisons : 1) une enquête irait bien au-delà du mandat initial du Groupe de travail ad hoc qui était de dresser le pour et le contre de l'article 21 afin que les membres du Forum des ONG puissent voter en faveur ou contre son adoption lors de la prochaine réunion de la CIG en décembre ; 2) le Groupe de travail est déjà composé de représentants de toutes les régions électorales afin que les points de vue de toutes les régions puissent s'exprimer ; 3) l'enquête pourrait interférer avec les deux autres enquêtes en cours, l'une menée par le Secrétariat sur le rôle des ONG accréditées, l'autre qui sera prochainement lancée sur la cartographie de l'expertise des ONG accréditées. Le Comité de pilotage aimerait demander au Groupe de travail ad hoc de préparer 2 ou 3 versions alternatives de l'article 21, sur la base de certaines des idées du document présenté qui reflètent des positions différentes. Les membres du groupe de travail ad hoc pourraient également fournir un bref commentaire (explication) pour chacun.

**9) Date de la prochaine réunion**

La prochaine réunion aura lieu le mercredi 8 septembre 16h00, heure de Paris.

**10) Levée de la séance**

La séance est levée à 18h15, heure de Paris.

Laurier Turgeon  
Secrétaire